SCC Cabinet Minutes

April 1, 2003


President’s Cabinet
April 1, 2003
3:30 to 5:00 p.m.
Chair:  Tom Curtis for Steve Gibler
MINUTES

D R A F T

Present:  Beverly Brandt, Tom Curtis, Paulette Fleming, Jack Hanson, Carol Henderson, Karen Kreutzer, Peggy Lytle, Andrea Rye, Randy Stegmeier, Shaun Scott, Terry Taylor, Judy Yu

Guest:  Berta Lloyd (representing WED)

Not in attendance:  Steve Gibler, Kae Peterson, Paul Rucker
Recorder:  Michele Foley

Tom Curtis explained that he was chairing today’s Cabinet meeting to enable Steve Gibler to continue his duties in Enrollment Services during a very busy second day of Spring Quarter.  

1.
Approval of Minutes of March 4, 2003 Meeting 

Chair Tom Curtis declared the minutes of the March 4, 2003, Cabinet would be approved upon clarification from Steve Gibler regarding his “Roundtable” item on page 6 of the minutes.  (Recorder note:  Steve clarified his statement to say, “…Enrollment Services is already hearing from students about the impact of the lack of new and additional sections being opened.”)

2.
Enrollment Update (Rye)
 

Winter Quarter final head count:    8203 which is 367 above last year's headcount.

The annual target completed by the end of Winter QTR was:    3948.6 which is 76.2 % of the annual target.  We ended at 316.9 higher than last Winter Quarter.  Our annual target is 5183.

 

Head count for Spring Quarter is 7274 as of 3/28/03.  This figure is 205 above last year at this time.  State Funded FTEs to date is 5435.7 which places us at 104.9% of our annual target and 99.7% of our quarterly target.  Enrollment from this point on will be excess enrollment, allowing us to cash in the amount of excess that we have targeted for cashing in.

 

Karen asked Andrea if she had a sense of what the enrollment target would be for Summer Quarter.  Karen explained that students who can’t get classes during the regular year have planned to take those classes during summer.  Andrea said the target for this summer, currently, is to aim for where we ended up last summer (for FTEF).  
Beverly added that the college budget projections, which appear to be close on revenue, will be “nip and tuck” to get what has been budgeted.  
Karen commented that faculty are not sure how excess enrollment will affect individual faculty.  Andrea said, with excess enrollment, the faculty is operating more efficiently and more is being done to support high demand areas wherever possible.  

Shaun asked for the current faculty-to-student ratio.  Carol said that recently Shoreline had a 1:19 ratio, but we are higher now.  Paulette added that the discipline often prescribes the ratio.  We have several high-end programs where the faculty-to-student ratio is low, which affects the outcome.  
TO DO:  Carol will provide a faculty-to-student ratio for Spring Quarter to Cabinet.  

3.
State Funding Update (Brandt)
Beverly recently met with Representative Helen Sommers, Chair of the House Appropriations Committee.  Because community colleges are doing more with less, and without complaint, we are not looked at by lawmakers as a priority for dollars.  While community colleges are 12,000 FTEs overenrolled, the state’s largest universities, the University of Washington and Washington State, have stated that they will not enroll any more students unless more money is allocated.  The entire mission of community colleges, as stated in RCW 28B.50, is under pressure to change.  
She further reported that the economic forecast is worsening.  Shoreline may have to cut another $100,000 from our budget.  In addition, individual entities such as Shoreline may not get to chose how we make our cuts.  

Beverly circulated the latest estimated budget reduction, cautioning that this is not final and is likely to get worse.  
Beverly reiterated that the Budget Planning Task Force is finding it harder and harder to make “cut” recommendations.  Though they are doing a thorough job of research, including inviting the Vice Presidents and program managers to explain how their programs work and who they serve, there is just not much left to cut. 

The number one principle is to save full-time jobs.  But, services we have come to expect in the past will not necessarily be provided at the same level.  

Karen asked that the Task Force consider other places to cut besides instruction.  Beverly said that, after the spending cutoff deadline of April 18, we will see what has not yet been spent.  There may be a carryover.  We are also looking at additional ways to generate revenue.  
4.
Budget Planning Task Force Update (Brandt)
Continuing the budget report, Beverly noted that capital funding for the state looks good.  Capital will likely pass the legislature with a K-12 component added.  The capital side of the budget is much stronger than the operations side due to the ability to borrow funds at low interest rates.  

Paulette said the greatest percentage of reduction seems to be coming from hourly employees.  Conversely, the lowest area of cuts is coming from faculty.  
Beverly further reported that the Legislature is giving community colleges 1500 high fund/high demand FTEs, at $10,000 per FTE.  We must compete for these; and finding faculty is the key.  

There are informational “Brown Bag” sessions scheduled, including one  next Tuesday (April 8).  
TO DO:  Notification of Brown Bag sessions will be posted in Day at a Glance with enough time to allow staff to make arrangements to attend.  

Paulette urged everyone to be sensitive and humane in our communication about all aspects of the proposed cuts, which may affect some of our employees and students in ways we don’t yet know.  

Beverly clarified that, while we can educate our colleagues and community, we cannot lobby.  She expressed her hope that we will work to get the word of our profound need to our legislators.  

5.
Crisis Plan (Yu)
Judy distributed a “Crisis Incident Structure” chart, showing that the official flow of decisions during a crisis is from Holly (President) to Tom Curtis, the designated Crisis Team Director, then to Randy Stegmeier (Operations) and to Judy (Communications).  Judy emphasized that Randy is the main crisis connection.  Her job, communications, is necessary to assure the crisis doesn’t escalate.
The third element of the Crisis Incident Leadership Team, not yet included in this basic diagram, is the Vice Presidents.  Judy also proposed holding some drills, noting that last summer’s fire drill served to show staff the correct routes out of the buildings, then where to wait for further information.   
Randy had a draft of an emergency management plan for SCC.  In a former life, he said he was emergency director of the University of Washington, and that gave him experience with emergency preparedness.  He is using parts of the UW plan and combining them with elements of a Shoreline plan.  
TO DO:  Randy expects to have a final Emergency Management Plan draft ready for Holly by the time she returns from Asia.  The plan will include directions and specific guidelines as to our roles in specific emergencies. 

He said, in a larger scenario, the proposed plan will place SCC in context with the overall national emergency plan, starting with FEMA, then state and City of Shoreline plans.  Randy sits on the City of Shoreline’s Emergency Council, including City officials, police and fire representatives.  We are part of the City of Shoreline’s emergency plan, along with the Shoreline School District, Water District and private entities, as well.  In the final stages of the City’s plan, all the entities involved will sign a compact.  SCC’s Assistant Attorney General, Derek Edwards, will review the draft.  Randy said that if there is an emergency specific to Shoreline Community College, by making one phone call to the City, they could open their emergency operation center to support us with supplies and personnel.  Conversely, if there was another emergency within the City limits, we would be called upon to help if we could.  
TO DO:  Randy agreed with Judy, that, once the crisis plans are in place, we need some mock crisis exercises.  
Discussion focused on specific elements of a crisis plan, including the role of TSS.  Randy has been talking to TSS about the best location for an emergency operations center.  If all buildings were out of service, he said we have a bus that can serve as an emergency operations center.  

Judy said that behind the Crisis Incident Structure leadership team is a group of similarly trained individuals.  Karen asked that those persons be named, starting with the person who would serve as Crisis Team Director if Tom Curtis were not here.  

TO DO:  Determine who is the back-up for each of the persons in the Crisis Incident Structure.  Randy Stegmeier said he is comfortable seconding Tom until someone from senior administration is identified. 
TO DO:  Terry Taylor asked that the green “Emergency Procedures” pamphlet be updated to include the new structure, then distributed accordingly. 
TO DO:  Beverly said evacuation routes and maps of buildings will be posted  in each campus building. 

Responding to a question of what to do if a student ‘flips out’ in a classroom, Randy said campus security is the first responder, then call 911.  The 911 responders would then take over.  Steve Gibler added that staff and faculty should be encouraged to notify security if they are getting indications of concern about a student.  
One aspect of crisis management is communication with the media.  When we’re contacted by the media in an emergency, designating one person as the contact keeps the message clear.  Misinformation in a non-crisis situation is rampant; in a crisis it escalates. 
TO DO:  Judy said the college would be happy to do media training with students.  

NOTE:  Judy asked that, when staff members or students are contacted by the media, they notify the PIO office as a courtesy.  This will let her know what is happening so she can be prepared to respond.  

6.
Roundtable (All)
Carol

The comprehensive block schedule meeting was held on Tuesday, March 18.  It was determined that the final exam schedule needed to be revamped; a draft will be sent out to the deans and faculty for input.  
Beverly

NBBJ architects have been hired for the pre-design phase of the Allied Health building.  The first meeting was held last week.  By Friday of this week, they are scheduled to give us a plan for kick-off. 

Randy

TO DO:  Randy will circulate the list of on-going plant ops projects to all members of Cabinet. 

7.
Next Meeting:  April 15  

The next meeting of Cabinet will be held Tuesday, April 15, in the Boardroom beginning at 3:30 p.m. 
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